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DRAUGHT MINUTES

These are  the Draught Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 5 April, 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Special Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, April 5, 2010 at 7:41 p.m. in the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill

Frank Righetti


                                    Douglas M. Singleterry


                                    Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President




  

Also Present:
              David E. Hollod, Business Administrator


                                    Patrick DeBlasio, CFO


                                    Robert L. Morrison, Auditor


                    Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 
 





Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. La Ronde.


The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:

"This is a Special Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield. Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on March 30, 2010, by legal advertising in the Courier News of April 2, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and the Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


Mayor Giordano read the Call of the Meeting as follows:


“I, Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor of the Borough of North Plainfield, call for a Special Meeting of the North Plainfield Borough Council on Monday, April 5, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. in the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, NJ.  The purpose of this Special Meeting is to discuss the 2010 Proposed Municipal Budget including the scheduled introduction date, and the need for a Calendar Year 2010 Ordinance to Exceed the Municipal Budget Appropriation Limits and to establish a Cap Bank.
Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor

March 30, 2010”


PUBLIC COMMENT:  


Frank N. D’Amore, Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, in reference to e-mail addresses, suggested that all elected officials be assigned uniform Borough-based addresses, e.g. jdoe@northplainfield.org so that they could be more readily contacted and e-mail exchanged with them.  He recalled reporting excessively high shrubbery growth at 3 Myrtle Avenue on October 1, 2009, saying that it still presented a visibility problem for motorists, then asked about a completion date for the remaining renovation work at Borough Hall.


Mr. Hollod explained that work was being wrapped up in the Police Department, and that leaks which had developed during the recent severe weather were also being addressed.

PRESENTATION:

2010 MUNICIPAL BUDGET

Chief Financial Officer Patrick DeBlasio and Borough Auditor Robert Morrison were present.


Mr. DeBlasio explained that tonight’s consideration of the budget would be a discussion amongst administration and the elected officials.  The actual Budget introduction would occur next Monday, April 12th.  He volunteered that this had been the most difficult municipal budget to craft ever, due to the reduction in state aid.

An 8.79 tax rate is anticipated compared to last year’s 8.04 – 16.56% a month at $265,000.00 assessed value.  Our values went down 2/3 of 1%.  Supporting the budget will be $750,000.00 of surplus monies.  Due to the missing $325,000.00 in state aid and reliance on surplus, $748,000.00 in total revenue has been lost.

The payroll increased $36,000.00 from last year.  Six staff went from full to part-time employment and the ranks are being thinned by attrition.  Retirements have gone from $140,000.00 to $254,000.00 this year.  Insurance expenditures are up and the largest item in the budget was pension increases.  There is no funding this year for capital improvements.


Mr. Morrison discussed the legal budget from a cap perspective, then said that the budget exhibits a concerted effort to preserve services to residents despite the loss of state aid and a possible constitutional amendment that would make next year’s budget tougher still.   


 This budget is actually $50,000.00 less than last year’s.  Collective bargaining units are getting their raises, but there is the impact of attrition as well.   It is a legal budget reflecting a well-thought-out plan.  The methodology behind it may not work next year when it could more profoundly impact personnel.   The state’s economic plan does not appear to be improving.


Mr. DeBlasio discussed the levy cap, which is in compliance at $150,000.00, then both he and Mr. Morrison detailed the cap bank ordinance which would be on next week’s agenda for first reading.  Tonight’s budget as presented is $900,000.00 below the cap.  The cap ordinance will maximize flexibility at 3.5%.   

Mrs. Forbes asked about possible benefits from the unions taking a wage freeze.  Would it help this year or a year from now?  Mr. DeBlasio assured that any tangible salary reduction would help out with the amount to be raised by taxes.  If the unions took no increase this year, and doubled their raises next year, only one year’s relief would be experienced.  Mr. Hollod interjected that no such scheme was anticipated in this budget and Mrs. Forbes doubted that it needed to be put on the table.


Mr. Morrison reported that operating salaries from year to year were just over $200,000.00.  No one who has retired or left the unions has been replaced.  Balancing budgets on the concept of attrition generates diminishing returns.   Less is being spent in the operating departments between last year and this.  


Mr. Singleterry asked if a 2.5% spending cap would provide greater leverage with the unions, and Mr. Morrison explained that a tax levy and service levels had to be set and lived with; next year, it is hoped that the toolboxes will contain some additional tools.


Mrs. Forbes inquired after next year’s pension obligations, and Mr. Morrison characterized them as the normal annual contributions.   Next year, obligations from last year will be paid.  Mr. Stabile asked if it would be 15 years, in all, to pay off the deferral, and Mr. DeBlasio agreed, adding that $115,000.00 would be paid back next year.

Mr. Hitchcock asked about the impact of having held surplus at last year’s $650,000.00 instead of the anticipated $750,000.00, and Mr. DeBlasio said that it would amount to ½ cent in the tax rate.  Pension monies are paid as an overall bill to the State, not as individual charges.  The Councilman asked why tax appeals this year seem lower.


Mr. Morrison explained that last year’s appeals were greater, in line with the revaluation that was done.   The money is there due to the volume of tax appeals.  Two years’ worth of assessment appeals are now being litigated.


Mr. Merrill asked if $250,000.00 worth of retirements were hard and fast, and Mr. Hollod replied that seven or eight retirements were represented.   Mr. Bernstein interjected that some were employees who agreed to take it over several years.   Mr. Hitchcock commented that parking meter fees seemed to be high, and Mr. Hollod explained that the figure represented a full year and the Parking Authority being out.  Mr. DeBlasio averred that $160,000.00 had been collected from last year.  Mr. La Ronde commented on the Clerk’s Office’s $9,500.00 advertising budget, and Mr. Phoenix explained that it was a direct result of bond ordinances’ and regular ordinances’ verbosity and the requirement that they appear twice in legal ads.

Mr. DeBlasio explained the impact of surplus, saying that there would be $330,000.00 left in the new budget.   Mr. Morrison interjected that surplus can account for committed monies not yet spent.  Replying to Mr. Hitchcock’s question regarding a drop in EMS fees, Mr. Morrison confirmed that there had been a big drop-off in fees in the year before last.  He remarked that surplus can be regenerated by collecting more or spending less.

Mr. Hitchcock questioned the status of fees being collected for all cell towers in town.  Mr. DeBlasio explained that the figures appeared under fees and permits, but that despite the fact that it represents revenue, the Borough was trying to be conservative.

Mr. Morrison, responding to Mrs. Forbes, said that revenues had to be generated this year for the sake of the surplus.   It does not appear that $750,000.00 in surplus will be generated this year.

Mr. Singleterry asked about monies generated from employees’ contributions to health care, and Mr. Hollod confirmed that the figure only referenced exempt employees’ contributions at this time.  

Mr. Merrill questioned how the Borough stacks up budget-wise to similar towns, and Mr. DeBlasio affirmed that there is no over-staffing in North Plainfield, but that some other towns have greater ratables supporting their budget.  Mr. Bernstein commented briefly on contributory revenue and Mr. DeBlasio suggested on waiting for next year, when there would be a history.
Mr. Hollod offered congratulations to both Messrs. DeBlasio and Morrison for their efforts with the budget.  He added that fees would be examined as a means of enhancing revenue for the Borough.  The town enjoys an impressive tax collection rate of 97% which will be continued through the pursuit of delinquent taxes.

Economies were realized through the layoff of two part-timers.  Six full-time employees have gone from full-time to part-time with a corresponding savings in benefits paid.  Blue collar employees may also be willing to contribute to their health plans, too.  White collar employees will have twelve furlough days over the summer months.  There are unfilled positions in the police and fire departments due to attrition.  Certain exempt employee positions have been replaced with lower-salaried staff.

Next year, there may also be an opportunity to apply for and get state aid.  

There is an estimate of the final impact on taxpayers of $7,388.00 total tax as opposed to last year’s $7,078.00 when the County and schools are figured into the overall burden.   The average total tax bill will be lower than it was two years ago.
Mr. Stabile thanked Messrs. DeBlasio and Morrison for being present for this evening’s presentation.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Merrill and on voice vote ordered approved. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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